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New Name? 
The  “Red Dragon” was the newsletter of the 2nd Chemical 
Mortar Battalion Association, and that was continued when we 
reorganized as the Red Dragons Veterans Association. The 
Family Readiness Support Administrator(FSRA) for the 2nd 
Chemical Battalion publishes a newsletter under the name Red 
Dragon for active duty soldiers and their families. More and 
more of our members receive both newsletters. To avoid 
confusion, we discussed options with with the FSRA and 
concluded the best course would be a new name for the 
veterans association newsletter. Executive Committee member 
and unsurpassed etymologist, Word Engineer First Class Carl 
Hulsman, delved into the Latin-based meaning of a number of 
possible names, and recommended the “Red Dragon Report.” 
And the rest, as they say, is history. 

Insignia Mystery Solved 

 
The last issue asked if anyone could identify this unknown 
insignia, shown above between the DUI of the 2nd Chemical 
Battalion and its predecessors, and the 461st Infantry Battalion 
(Heavy Mortar.) The American Society of Military Insignia 
Collectors shows this insignia as a 2nd Chemical Battalion  
insignia “made for collectors” by a now-defunct company 
called “Zadik.” The design was never approved by the Army 
or used by the battalion, but it apparently looked good in a 
collection. I found this info among Bob Moyer’s records, 
which his children entrusted to me after his death in 2001. Bob 
would have liked to know he is still serving the Red Dragons. 
I can’t imagine anyone loving this battalion more than he did. 
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June 2012 Reunion Plans 
This year’s reunion will be in Colorado Springs, June 20-24, 
2012. Anyone interested in the Red Dragons and their history 
is welcome. YOU NEED TO 
1) Make your reservations before May 7 at 
the Crowne Plaza Hotel, 2888 South 
Circle Drive, Colorado Springs CO, 80906 
telephone (719) 576-5900 
Website http://www.crowneplaza.com/hotels/us/en/colorado-
springs/cossp/hoteldetail 
Tell them you are with the Red Dragons. Our group rate is 
$99.00 plus tax of $9.31. You can come three days early and 
stay three days over, at this same rate. We will get a 
discounted rate at the breakfast buffet. Secure parking is free. 
2) Send $60 per person to Walt Eldredge, 12124 North Oak 
Hills Parkway Baton Rouge, LA 70810. This will cover the 
hospitality room, refreshments and the Memorial Banquet on 
Saturday evening June 24. 
Activities: 
We will be able to tour the Air force Academy and maybe the 
NORAD Command Center. (It depends on whether the Air 
Force finds out Norm DeRosier and HarryMitchell are with 
us.) A schedule will be posted in the Dragon’s Lair. 
Please bring pictures, scrapbooks, or mementos to share with 
the group. Especially you folks who have deployed to 
Afghanistan and Iraq.  

 
 
 

Crown Plaza Hotel Location 
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World War II Veteran Receives Bronze 
Star 
Leon Crooks, 91, was awarded a Bronze star by CSM Ken 
Kraus, a member of the Association Executive committee, 
who travelled to Leon’s home town of Parsons Kansas for the 
presentation. Leon, who visited the battalion at Fort Hood last 
year, was with the 2nd Chemical Mortar Battalion from its 
early training at Fort Bragg until after the end of hostilities in 
Europe, and rose to the position of First Sergeant of B 
Company.  
The most prominent 
action leading to the 
award was at 
Cassino on 
February 12 1944, 
when Crooks and 
his driver, T/5 Herb 
Abrams, repeatedly 
exposed them-
selves to direct fire 
from German 
artillery in order to 
rescue wounded 
soldiers of the 2nd 
New Zealand Expeditionary Force.  
Crooks received the award wearing a perfect replica of his 
overseas uniform jacket, made by his son Brad. Red Dragons 
who put a great deal of effort in the application and approval 
of the award included CSM Kraus, LTC Christopher Cos, and 
MAJ Don Twiss. The award was recommended in 1944, but 
was among many documents destroyed by an artillery strike 
on B Company Headquarters. No one ever had the time to 
rewrite it. Among other requirements, the Red Dragons 
Veterans Association certified that all members of the 1944 
chain of command were deceased, including dates of death, 
and verified many details of the February 123 1944 action.  



5 

Better Late Than Never…the CAB  
In Europe and Korea, the chemical mortar squads could not 
receive a Combat Infantryman Badge, although many a 
dogface got one who was never in front of the 4.2s. If you 
were in the 2nd Chemical Mortar Battalion on the day it 
became the 461st Infantry Battalion (Heavy Mortar) then you 
wee immediately eligible for the CIB. 
On May 7, 2005 the Army created the Combat Action Badge 
(CAB) for non-infantry soldiers who engage the enemy 
directly in service occurring after September 18, 2001. 
Sometimes called the “Close Action Badge” it carries an M9 
Bayonet and M67 grenade. The requirements are very similar 
to those for the CIB. The CAB is shown below for 
comparison, and you will see it on increasing numbers of Red 
Dragon uniforms. 
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Financial Report 
 

Beginning Balance YE 2010 $1,328.81  

Donations $690.00  

Newsletter ($577.70) 

Annual Postal Permit renewal ($190.00) 

Sales  $81.00  

     Reunion expenses ($3,100.00) 

     Reunion revenues $2,825.00  

     Raffle $420.00  

SUBTOTAL: Reunion Net $145.00  

Ending Balance YE 2011 $1,477.11  

  

Expected expenses in 2012  

Newsletter ($650.00) 

Annual Postage permit ($190.00) 

  

YE 2012 Projection $637.11  
 
The reunions are roughly breaking even, with +/- 5% variation 
from year to year. Without the raffle proceeds we would be 
losing a little on each reunion. 
Donations and sale of items have been about equal to 
newsletter costs. 
The newsletter will be more expensive this year because we 
have used up a deposit we made with the post office. 
We will need $800-$1000 in donations to break even in 2012. 
You can donate by mailing a check to Walt Eldredge or by 
Paypal at http://www.red-dragons.org 
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Thank You, John Crier! 
John Crier served with A company in Korea from September 
1951 to June 1952. John has been a leading donor to the 
Association. In addition, he has paid for the design and 
printing of 500 new decals. The design is shown below, and 
they are available to all association members. You can get 
them at the reunion, or email waltere@cox.net. 
 

 
 

Videos 
Several videos of the 2nd Chemical battalion history are on 
YouTube. These include: 
2nd Chemical Mortar Battalion in Operation HUSKY 
2nd Chemical Mortar Battalion on the North Coast of Sicily 
2nd Chemical Mortar Battalion at Salerno 
The Story of the 2nd Chemical Mortar Battalion 
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Web Links to Check Out 

We continue to add photos and documents to the website for 
the Red Dragons Veterans Association at www.red-
dragons.org.  We are looking for more, especially experiences 
from Afghanistan and Iraq.You can even use PayPal to donate 
to the Association, and get a receipt for tax purposes. 
Walt Eldredge;s website for hbis books is 
www.dragonscribe.com.  
Our Facebook group 2nd Chemical Battalion Red Dragons 
Second to Nonefor the battalion is up to 146 members. The 
members range form widows and other family of deceased 
WW II veterans to Newly enlisted soldiers at Fort Hood. 

Bruce Elliott’s website at www.4point2.org. remains the most 
comprehensive source of information anywhere about 4.2-inch 
mortar and the chemical mortar battalions that used it. 

 

Did you Know…? 
The 2nd Chemical Battalion is senior to the Chemical Corps 
You may have heard that 2nd Chemical is the oldest chemical 
unit in the Army, because it carries the lineage and battle 
honors of the 30th Engineers, the original “Gas and Flame” 
regiment that executed chemical offense and defense for the 
entire American Expeditionary Force in World War I. 
On 15 August 1917, War Department General Order 108 
authorized a gas and flame regiment, and the 30th Engineer 
regiment was organized under this order. Eighteen days later 
on 2 September 1917, AEF Order 31 established the U.S. 
Army Gas Service, which was absorbed into the Chemical 
Warfare Service on 28 June 1918. The CWS was not re-
designated as the Chemical Corps until 1946. 
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Highlights - 2010 Reunion at Fort Hood 
A Thursday evening gathering where young and old shared 
experiences. These ran from  trading a German 3 cigarettes for 
a helmet to trying to catch a $8 million runaway Stryker. 
 
 

 

A display of modern 2nd Chemical vehicles including climbing 
aboard to look at the biological detection systems and onboard 
defense systems.
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A tour of the training facilities for fire direction controllers 
and the1st Cavalry museum.  

 
CSM Ken Kraus leading grandchildren (no, not his – Charles 
Matkoskey’s) through 10 pushups to earn their Red Dragon 
caps. 


